REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 2nd September 2019 

in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors D Rushbrook (Chair), C Ward, R Holt, S Pittam, M Edge and R Jenkins. Parish Clerk C Dickson, CCllr B Iles and DCllr G Nurden. 9 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-09) Co-option of a Councillor

Mr Richard Jenkins was proposed by Cllr Ward, seconded by Cllr Edge, and agreed by all.  Cllr Jenkins signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office and joined the Council.

2-09) Apologies for Absence

Cllr P Bagshaw, Cllr D Hale, Mr Chris Bradbury.
3-09) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
4-09)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Edge proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 1st July be accepted as a true record, Cllr Holt seconded, and the Council agreed.  The minutes were signed by Cllr Rushbrook as Chair of the meeting.
5-09)  Matters Arising

Anglian Water have been contacted twice in regard to the treatment plan and plans with regard to the Station Road development but no response has been received.
The Clerk has been concentrating on her CiLCA and apologised if not everything has been covered since the last meeting.

Public Participation
District Councillor Grant Nurden: each BDC ward member has £500 to spend on community projects undertaken by groups within their ward.  It is not allowed to be spent on Council projects or given to any group that has received any grant funding from BDC in the last two years.  It can be spent as matched funding for a project the Council has given a grant to.  If you would like further details please contact DCllr Nurden.
Consultation with staff at BDC and SNDC over the formation of a single officer team will be starting this month and it is anticipated the process with be completed by Christmas.  The remaining senior officer appointments have been made and will be arriving in the next few months.

The GNLP will be starting its third round of consultations on the sites that have been selected for inclusion in the Plan (to 2026) during October.

Work is underway on a new web portal to allow services to be communicated more clearly.  More details will be released in the autumn.

Nominations for the Community at Heart Awards are open.  Please forward nominations for any community heroes or heroines.  The awards ceremony takes place at The Space in October.

The annual survey for the electoral role is open.  If you are not already registered please do so.

Nominations are open for the Design awards.  If there are properties/developments that you feel are deserving of either the design or enhancement awards please put them forward.

Tenders are invited under two Youth initiatives for any projects desiring funding aimed at young people, either for initiatives aimed at improving mental health or activities in rural areas. Please contact the Youth Advisory Board for further information.

Greater Anglia have announced there will be suspensions on Sundays in October on the Wherry Line due to works, and suspension of trains again during the spring due to the finalisation of line upgrades.  Full details on the Greater Anglia website.

County Councillor Brian Iles: has only used about 1/3 of his grant money this year so far. The big issue at NCC currently is the cut back in disabled grant. It is an unenviable position and his personal view is it is unfair on disabled people. Money should be reallocated from elsewhere and he is persuing the Council leader to change mind. Savings across the board are becoming intense and decisions getting harder. One has to draw the line somewhere and go to government to say that they can’t go any further. 
The Advisory Committee system is beginning to settle down although complaints have been received about the lack of info coming down to back benchers.
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury sent the following report: there were no issues with play equipment safety inspection for August. The August Cash Bingo jackpot was not won so the jackpot stands at £230 in 48 numbers or less.  The Village Fete will be on Sunday, 11th September 1 to 3pm. There is another Escape the Room, Creepy Cafe, on the 14th and 15th September 11am to 8pm.
Public

A member of the public urged the Council to consider making the permissive path a public right of way.
The Broads Society will have a stall at the fete.

Several members of the public spoke against planning application BA/2018/0359/FUL. Concerns were raised about the piling required.
6-09) Planning Applications

a) BA/2018/0359/FUL - demolition of shed, erect timber clad boat workshop, 3 residential dwellings, car park, flood defence wall and landscaping at Sanderson Marine Craft Ltd, Riverside.  The Council agreed, by a majority, to object and submit the comment: the Parish Council rejects the revised application.  Whilst it acknowledges there have been some changes to the plans they are still not significant enough or sympathetic enough to the site. 
b) 20191085 - single storey side extension at Larkefield, 17 Holly Farm Road, NR13 3TH.  The deadline for comments was during August but there were no objections from the Council.
c) Notification has been received that application BA/2019/0180/HOUSEH - change uPVC windows to grey aluminium, replace wooden stable door with grey aluminium, change second floor uPVC window to grey aluminium door at The Red Mill, Ferry Road - has been approved.
d) A TRO will be in place on the Freethorpe Road railway bridge on the 9th September for a detailed exam of the rail over Road Bridge.

e) Notification has been received that Eagle House, 43 Station Road is now The Old Tavern, 43 Station Road.

7-09) Update by the Tree Warden

The Clerk has not had time to get additional quotes for the Woodland Walk tree maintenance.  These will be sought by the next meeting.

The Tree Warden will be submitting orders for fruit trees to BDC this autumn.  She asked that allotment holders let her know what they would like by the end of September.  
The Tree Warden Forum is meeting in Reedham in October.
8-09) Update for the Allotments

No issues have been reported.  There is a meeting of the Allotment Association on the 23rd September in the Village Hall.  2 ½ plots will be available from October.
9-09) To Receive an update from the PCC

There has not been a meeting since the last Parish Council meeting so no update to give.
10-09) Police Statistics

The crime statistics for July were: 1 violent offence Pottles Lane; 1 violent offence Church Road; 1 other theft Station Road; 1 anti-social behaviour Station Drive; 1 anti-social behaviour near the Station parking area.
11-09) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

Cllr Ward gave an update: a further sub-committee meeting was held on the 17th July with, in effect, the negotiations deadlocked. The landowner is unable to accept the PC’s changes to points 7.7 & 8.2 in the draft agreement, i.e. the deletion of the wording “Reedham Footpath No 1”, which was in the original agreement. The Broads Authority discussed the matter formally on the 26th June and the recommendation for the BA to liaise with BDC, NCC, PC & landowner to determine the exact situation. The landowner has since agreed to the wording of the Agreement presented to him on the 12th May 2019. This means he has agreed to the introduction of wardening and the wording for the signs. He asked the Parish Council to agree to the words “Reedham Footpath No. 1” to be inserted into point 7.3 but this was rejected by the PC.  He has, in effect, agreed not to pursue this. He has been consistent in wanting any future agreement to be based on the old agreement.  
There have been a few minor changes to the Agreement, but more to the Management Schedule.
The landowner is not willing to ask his solicitor to look at the Agreement until the Parish Council have ratified it due to the possible costs that could be incurred.

The Broads Authority had a meeting on the 26th July where they discussed a report on the Permissive Path.  There was no contact from either the Broads Authority or the Broads Local Access Forum with the Parish Council before the report was produced or presented.  The BA was obliged to look at the Permissive Path following a letter from the Chairman of the Broads Local Access Forum.
A member of the public reiterated their request for the PC to turn the path into a Public Right of Way.  Because the path has been permissive so far it cannot automatically become a PRoW.  The Clerk will investigate the steps necessary.

The Clerk was asked to contact the BA and NCC for the liaison mentioned in the BA report.
The Clerk will get a cost for a solicitor to look at the Agreement and Management Schedule on behalf of the PC.

Cllr Ward to ask Mr Mutten to obtain a cost from his solicitor for reviewing the Agreement and Management Schedule. 

b) Station roadbridge

The Council decided to wait to see if the examination of the bridge on the 9th September produces any results.  Councillors were asked to attend during the day to find out any information.
c) 2nd Limpenhoe Turning

A meeting was held with Paul Sellick, Highways, and the landowner in July.  A water holding tank/sump was proposed under the pull off on the South side of the junction.  Highways engineers will first test whether the water soaks away fast enough.  CCllr Iles Highways funding will be used to finance it.  It will hopefully be actioned in the autumn.
d) Swing Bridge

The Project Manager sent details of the timescale of surveys and works. The scope of the project at the moment is around functionality of the bridge to ensure it remains operational as a swing bridge. Initial surveys will be carried out in March 2020, an initial meeting to communicate the findings to the PC in April 2020, detailed surveys in March 2021, and works completed by March 2023.
e) Speed Sensor

The speed sensor will be moved to near the school in the next week.
f) War Memorial Fence
No update. 
12-09)  Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· A letter from Highways England informing that the planned improvements to the A47 in Great Yarmouth, including the Vauxhall roundabout, have been put on hold until further traffic modelling can be undertaken following the proposed Third River Crossing.
· The ENTUA newsletter.
· Details of the Broadland Design and Enhancement Awards. 
· An email regarding the state of the toilets.  This has been forwarded to Broadland District Council.
· Phone Box closures.  The Clerk replied on behalf of the Council urging that the phone box is not removed as there is poor mobile phone coverage, particularly on the Riverside, and lives could be put at risk if there is no available way to contact the emergency services.
· BDC are undertaking a review of the polling districts and polling places. The Council had no comment.

· Network Rail have sent details of the signalling update works in February 2020.

· The Clerk received an FOI request that has been responded to.

· A letter has been received from a resident requesting a road name sign for Limpenhoe Road.  Clerk to action.

13-09) Neighbourhood Plan
At the last meeting it was decided to try to use Community Led Plan for the basis of the NP. The Clerk has contacted the consultants used in one of her other parishes and they are coming to next meeting. They have advised that the CLP is good but we may have to do another consultation to bring it up to date. The team are manning a stall at the fete on Sunday.

14-09) Financial Matters

i. It was agreed to transfer £40,000 to the Broadland Parish Deposit Scheme.  
ii. The Clerk detailed the income received and expenditure for the month to 21st August 2019 (see below). This was agreed by the Council.
iii. Payments presented for approval

C Dickson - salary July 19






£     439.85 (retrospective)
HMRC - PAYE July 19






£       26.80 (retrospective)

Wicksteed - dizzy discs and zipwire seat




£  2,365.60 (retrospective)
C Dickson - Indigo Waste Services Ltd - glass recycling


£       30.00

John Self - churchyard grass cutting





£     685.50
C Dickson - salary August 19






£     365.12
HMRC - PAYE & NI August 19





£         8.20
C Dickson - expenses







£       65.14
Total   = 







            £  3,986.21
Allotment Account:
Mr P Cresswell - new hose






£65.96

Total = 








£65.96
iv. The invoices were approved for payment.
15-09) Items for the Next Agenda
None received.
16-09) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 7th October 2019 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall, unless an additional meeting is called.  
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.8.19

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	7,406.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	685.50
	1,673.54

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	50.31
	196.59

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	469.67

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	224.20

	HMRC VAT
	
	3,594.23
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	839.97
	2,220.21

	NCC/CIL
	
	
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	375.32

	GLASS & MISC
	
	519.26
	
	RECYCLING
	
	31.00

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	S106
	1,971.33
	13,983.83

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	
	120.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	HMRC/VAT
	398.76
	2,890.06

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	155.85
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	198.40
	198.40

	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	191.47

	S106
	1,971.33
	13,983.83
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	1,971.33
	25,659.17
	
	TOTAL
	4,144.27
	22,574.29

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.8.19
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.8.19
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	63,208.41
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	61,035.47
	

	INCOME
	1,971.33
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-4,144.27
	
	
	
	61,035.47
	

	
	61,035.47
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	61,035.47
	
	
	BALANCE
	61,035.47
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.8.19

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE/DEPOSIT
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	30.00
	30.00
	
	RENT
	
	265.00

	TOTAL
	30.00
	30.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	265.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.8.19
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.8.19
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,145.85
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,175.85
	

	INCOME
	30.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,175.85
	
	
	
	1,175.85
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